
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E1371 September 28, 2015 
IN HONOR OF THE LIFE OF DE- 

SHAUN SWANSON 

HON. ANDRÉ CARSON 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. CARSON of Indiana. Mr. Speaker, today 
I rise with a heavy heart, as I grieve along 
with the entire City of Indianapolis for the loss 
of a young man whose life was cut tragically 
short by senseless gun violence. Today, we 
remember De-Shaun Swanson, a 10-year-old 
boy who was taken from this world too soon 
on Saturday, September 19, 2015. 

Although he was only with us for a short 
time, I am confident that the memories of De- 
Shaun can provide some solace in the face of 
this tragedy. De-Shaun was one of six children 
and a fifth grade student at Stony Brook Ele-
mentary. Family and friends have described 
him as an energetic young man who loved to 
rap, play football, with his team the Steelers, 
and joke around. 

Today, I ask my colleagues to join me in ex-
tending prayers to De-Shaun Swanson’s par-
ents, Antwuan Lawrence and Shannon Swan-
son, his siblings, friends, coaches, teammates, 
teachers, as well as the entire Indianapolis 
community. I pray that God rests his soul and 
gives peace and comfort to his family and 
friends. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JOHN LEWIS 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. LEWIS. Mr. Speaker, I was unable to 
cast roll call votes on September 25th. Had I 
been present, I would have cast the following 
votes: 

On roll call 508, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 509, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 510, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 511, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 512, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 513, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 514, I would have voted No. 
On roll call 515, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 516, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 517, I would have voted Yes. 
On roll call 518, I would have voted No. 

f 

HONORING JILL JOHNSON 

HON. MIKE THOMPSON 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. THOMPSON of California. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to recognize Jill Johnson upon her 
retirement from the Napa County Office of 
Education. Jill has served in this office for 30 
years, and she will end her career as Director 
of General Services this September. Her com-
mitment to our local community is notable and 
deserving of recognition. 

Over the past thirty years, Ms. Johnson has 
led a remarkable career. She began as an 
aide, and worked her way up to teacher, and 
eventually head teacher. Her administrative 

background includes time as purchasing agent 
and purchasing supervisor. She then moved 
on to become an Admissions Coordinator for 
Fairs, and currently serves as the Director of 
General Services for the Napa County Office 
of Education. 

In addition, Ms. Johnson has been awarded 
several titles and held several offices through-
out her professional experience. She served 
as an Alternate Board Member for the North 
Bay Schools Insurance Authority. She was 
part of the California Schools of Business Offi-
cials as a Sacramento Section Director, as 
well as part of the Sacramento Section Re-
search and Professional Development Com-
mittee. Jill is a former member of the Sunrise 
Soroptimist and is currently a Member of the 
School Nutrition Association and Women of 
the Moose. 

Mr. Speaker, it is fitting and proper that we 
honor Jill Johnson at this time and thank Jill 
for her invaluable service and wish her a most 
enjoyable retirement. Her commitment to serv-
ing her community and her level of dedication 
will not be easily replaced. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. BRENDAN F. BOYLE 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. BRENDAN F. BOYLE of Pennsylvania. 
Mr. Speaker, on September 16, 2015, I 
missed rollcall vote number 495 and number 
496 due to difficulty traveling because of a 
broken leg. Had I been present, I would have 
voted ‘‘yes’’ on rollcall 495 and 496. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF THE DISTRICT 
OF COLUMBIA GOVERNMENT 
SHUTDOWN AVOIDANCE ACT OF 
2015 

HON. ELEANOR HOLMES NORTON 
OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, although it ap-
pears the federal government will narrowly 
avert a shutdown on October 1, the second 
shutdown since 2013, I rise today to offer the 
District of Columbia Government Shutdown 
Avoidance Act of 2015 to permanently author-
ize the District to spend its local funds during 
a federal shutdown and therefore to remain 
open during a shutdown. Congress has re-
cently exempted D.C. from shutdowns on an 
annual basis, and this bill simply makes those 
exemptions permanent. 

The District has an $8 billion local budget, 
which is comprised entirely of local revenue 
sources, such as taxes and fees. The District 
should be free, as every state and city is, to 
spend its own local funds during a federal 
shutdown. The shutdowns involve congres-
sional disputes about federal funding, but the 
federal government does not provide a dollar 
of D.C.’s local budget. The D.C. government 
should never have to wonder whether it will be 
part of a federal shutdown, have to prepare in 
case of a shutdown, or even have to ask Con-
gress to be exempted annually. No Member of 
the House or Senate has spoken up in favor 

of shutting down the D.C. government, and I 
do not believe any Member wants to shut 
down the D.C. government and bring a large, 
complicated city to its knees over purely fed-
eral matters in which the city is not involved. 

There is unprecedented bipartisan and bi-
cameral support, as well as support from the 
Obama administration, for preventing D.C. 
shutdowns. In fiscal years 2014 and 2015, for 
the first time ever, Congress exempted D.C. 
from shutdowns for an entire fiscal year (fiscal 
years 2015 and 2016, respectively). The pend-
ing House and Senate fiscal year 2016 D.C. 
Appropriations bills each exempt D.C. from 
shutdowns for fiscal year 2017. 

Among the most important reasons for a 
permanent shutdown exemption would be the 
significant financial and operational benefits 
for the District. If the District shuts down, it 
could default under certain financing agree-
ments and leases. The financial importance of 
eliminating shutdown threats to the District 
were definitively shown recently. The three 
leading bond rating agencies have cited the 
annual shutdown exemption as a positive 
credit factor in upgrading or maintaining their 
ratings on the District’s bonds. The city’s part-
ners, Wall Street and vendors alike can 
charge a risk premium for the uncertainty cre-
ated by shutdown threats. A permanent shut-
down exemption would undoubtedly improve 
D.C.’s creditworthiness even more. 

The 650,000 D.C. residents do not suffer 
alone when vital city services cease during a 
shutdown. Federal officials, federal buildings, 
foreign embassies and dignitaries, businesses 
and tourists rely daily on the city’s services as 
well. Successive continuing resolutions (CRs) 
do not help much. Not only do successive 
CRs make it difficult for the city to plan its ac-
tivities for the year, they increase the city’s 
costs of doing business. Shutdown threats 
force the District to invest time and money 
preparing contingency shutdown plans. 

Although federal shutdowns have shut down 
the District in the past, the District did not shut 
down during the 2013 federal shutdown, only 
because D.C. was able to use previously ap-
propriated contingency funds to remain open. 
However, the District had to severely ration its 
payments, risking its credit standing, and if the 
federal shutdown had continued for much 
longer, the District would have exhausted 
those funds and shut down, too. 

It is clear that Congress does not intend 
such risks and consequences to the District. 
Congress loses nothing by allowing the Dis-
trict, which submits a balanced budget, almost 
always with surpluses, each year, to remain 
open. 

I urge my colleagues to support this bill. 
f 

IN RECOGNITION OF DR. VALERIE 
JONES 

HON. JOHN LEWIS 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. LEWIS. Mr. Speaker, I rise in recogni-
tion of Dr. Valerie Camille Jones, Ed.D. an ed-
ucator at the Ron Clark Academy located in 
my congressional district. I am proud to share 
that the President of the United States re-
cently honored Dr. Jones with the Presidential 
Award for Excellence in Mathematics and 
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Science Teaching (PAEMST), which is our 
country’s highest honor in math and science 
for teachers. 

For over 15 years, Dr. Jones has served her 
country and the people of Metropolitan Atlanta 
as a teacher. Dr. Jones earned her bachelor’s 
degree in Mathematics at Spelman College 
and continued her studies by earning master’s 
and doctoral degrees in Education from Geor-
gia State University. As you may know, Mr. 
Speaker, both of these wonderful institutions 
are located in Georgia’s 5th Congressional 
District. 

Dr. Jones is greatly respected for her cre-
ative approach in making the most difficult 
subjects accessible and tangible to her stu-
dents. Dr. Jones teaches her students how to 
effectively use mathematical models as com-
munication tools. In the classroom, she devel-
ops art and video games simulations to con-
nect students to math and coordinates field 
trips to provide real-life examples of angles 
and forces for struggling geometry students. 

Not only does Dr. Jones’ innovative and cre-
ative approach help students develop the crit-
ical skills they need to compete and thrive in 
today’s world, but she also goes out of her 
way to share these effective teaching tech-
niques with over 17,000 teachers across the 
country and around the world. As you can 
see, Mr. Speaker, Dr. Jones is a wonderful 
national and international model and practi-
tioner in the field of education. 

Today, I join the President, the administra-
tion, the Ron Clark Academy community, and 
Metropolitan Atlanta in congratulating Dr. 
Jones on this prestigious honor, and thanking 
her for her tireless work and support of the 
most precious and beloved members of our 
community—our youth—our future. 

f 

CONGRATULATING ADRIAN 
KARMAZYN, VOICE OF AMERICA 
UKRAINIAN SERVICE CHIEF, ON 
THE ANNOUNCEMENT OF HIS RE-
TIREMENT 

HON. MARCY KAPTUR 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Ms. KAPTUR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Ukrainian-American and Northern 
Ohioan Adrian Karmazyn on the announce-
ment of his retirement as Voice of America’s 
(VOA) Ukrainian Service Chief. Mr. Karmazyn 
is a native of Parma, Ohio and is respected 
around the world as a veteran journalist cov-
ering Ukraine and Ukrainian-American com-
munities in the United States. 

During his career, Mr. Karmazyn has con-
tributed immensely to keeping the flame of 
freedom alive in Ukraine, even during some of 
her darkest hours. He is a freedom fighter. His 
mindful voice has been an essential compo-
nent on the arduous path to a more open, 
democratic society following the collapse of 
the Soviet Union and the harrowing but steady 
progress of Ukraine to become part of the Eu-
ropean community of nations. 

Mr. Karmazyn attended Ohio State Univer-
sity, receiving a B.A. in History. He then joined 
Voice of America in 1988 as an international 
radio broadcaster in VOA’s Ukrainian Service, 
serving as a writer, producer, reporter, trans-
lator, announcer, and eventually as a cor-

respondent in Kyiv. While there, he recruited a 
team of radio and video journalists in Kyiv and 
in other regional cities, helping to establish 
VOA’s reporting presence throughout Ukraine. 

He continued to distinguish himself and in 
1999 was named Program Manager of VOA’s 
Ukrainian Service. Mr. Karmazyn directed the 
reorganization of the weekly Ukrainian Service 
TV magazine program Vikno v America, or 
Window on America. Over the next several 
years, the Ukrainian Service significantly ex-
panded its network of reporters in Ukraine. 

In 2004, Mr. Karmazyn was assigned lead-
ership over VOA’s Ukrainian television pro-
gramming. Later that year, during Ukraine’s 
Orange Revolution, Karmazyn oversaw the 
launch of the daily Chas-Time television pro-
gram. He was appointed Chief of VOA’s 
Ukrainian Service in 2006 and served as one 
of the most reliable and valuable sources of 
information during the Euromaidan protests 
and Revolution of Dignity in 2013. This was 
vital as freedom of the press was under threat 
in the region. 

I have known and worked with Adrian 
Karmazyn for many years. Please allow me to 
extend my heartfelt appreciation for his years 
of exemplary and passionate service and his 
commitment to telling the stories of Ukraine, 
from Kyiv to Cleveland. His labor has brought 
the American people and the people of 
Ukraine closer for decades, with his regular 
presence and positive influence at VOA for the 
cause of liberty. His has been a voice of free-
dom and he will be missed. 

f 

RECOGNIZING TAIWANESE 
NATIONAL DAY 

HON. ALAN S. LOWENTHAL 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. LOWENTHAL. Mr. Speaker, today I rise 
in recognition of the upcoming National Day of 
the Republic of China, commonly known as 
Taiwan, on October 10th. 

The economic relationship between the 
United States and Taiwan has been long and 
prosperous and will continue long into the fu-
ture. 

Taiwan is a key trading partner for my state 
of California, and indeed for the entire United 
States. In my own district, Taiwan is a vital 
source and destination of cargo coming 
through the Port of Long Beach. 

In recent decades, Taiwan has created a 
democracy that, since 1996, has conducted di-
rect presidential elections every four years and 
witnessed the peaceful passage of power from 
one political party to another on two occa-
sions. It is a regional and global economic 
force, and makes global contributions cul-
turally in fields ranging from art to fashion. 
Through our shared security partnership, Tai-
wan also contributes to the security of the 
Asia-Pacific, and is a humanitarian force 
around the globe. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in wishing 
the people of Taiwan a Happy Double Ten 
Day, and in thanking Taiwan for its many con-
tributions to the global community. 

RECOGNIZING CLAUDE GORDON 
‘‘PEEWEE’’ SHAFFER’S 90TH 
BIRTHDAY 

HON. KEN BUCK 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. BUCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize Claude Gordon ‘‘PeeWee’’ Shaffer’s 
90th birthday which will take place Saturday, 
October 3rd of 2015. 

Claude served his country from 1943 to 
1946 during World War II. He was drafted into 
the Army and completed Gunnery School in 
Arizona. He was then sent to Rapid City Army 
Air Base in South Dakota for training and crew 
assignment as a ball turret gunner. Claude 
then became a Staff Sargeant and member of 
the 545th Bomb Squadron, the Dark Angel 
Crew. 

As a part of this distinguished squadron, he 
was ordered to carry out a bombing mission 
on Leipzig, Germany on March 17, 1945. On 
this mission, his B17 was shot down behind 
enemy lines near Naundorf, Germany. Claude 
was captured and became a prisoner of war. 

After being captured, Claude and his squad 
mates were prisoners to both the Wehrmacht 
and the Luftwaffe and were transported 
around Germany. They went to Oschatz, Wei-
mar, Nuremberg, and Moosburg until finally ar-
riving at the Stalag VII, a prisoner of war 
camp. It wasn’t until April 29, 1945 that Stalag 
VII was liberated and he was released. Claude 
was discharged the following year. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my privilege to recognize 
Claude for his service to our country with a 
flag flown over the United States Capitol in his 
honor. He is a true patriot for his actions and 
I wish him a very happy birthday. 

f 

OUR UNCONSCIONABLE NATIONAL 
DEBT 

HON. MIKE COFFMAN 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. COFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, on January 
20, 2009, the day President Obama took of-
fice, the national debt was 
$10,626,877,048,913.08. 

Today, it is $18,151,073,031,331.50. We’ve 
added $7,524,195,982,418.42 to our debt in 6 
years. This is over $7.5 trillion in debt our na-
tion, our economy, and our children could 
have avoided with a balanced budget amend-
ment. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE FIVE-YEAR 
ANNIVERSARY OF LOVELL 

FEDERAL HEALTH CARE CENTER 

HON. ROBERT J. DOLD 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, September 28, 2015 

Mr. DOLD. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to ex-
tend my congratulations to the Captain James 
A. Lovell Federal Health Care Center, the na-
tion’s first and only integrated Department of 
Veterans Affairs and Department of Defense 
medical center, on its five-year anniversary. 
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